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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY PERMIT 

 
Permittee:  Madison County Board of Supervisors 
 
Permit No.:  MVK-2012-331 
 
Issuing Office:  CEMVK-OD-F 
 
NOTE:  The term "you" and its derivatives, as used in this 
permit, means the permittee or any future transferee.  The term 
"this office" refers to the appropriate district or division 
office of the Corps of Engineers having jurisdiction over the 
permitted activity or the appropriate official of that office 
acting under the authority of the commanding officer. 
 
You are authorized to perform work in accordance with the terms 
and conditions specified below. 
 
Project Description:  See maps and drawings (encl 1). 
 
Conduct mechanized land clearing and associated discharge of fill 
material into other waters in Madison County, Mississippi 
 
Stream Impacted:  1,971.6 linear feet of intermittent stream 
 
Stream Mitigated:  3,063 linear feet intermittent and perennial  
                   stream 
 
Project Location:  Section 17, T10N-R5E, within the Doaks Creek 
drainage basin, Madison County, Mississippi, latitude 32.712690, 
longitude -89.812804             
 
Permit Conditions: 
 
General Conditions: 
 
1.  The time limit for completing the work authorized ends on 
_______________.  If you find that you need more time to complete 
the authorized activity, submit your request for a time extension 
to this office for consideration at least one month before the 
above date is reached. 
 
2.  You must maintain the activity authorized by this permit in 
good condition and in conformance with the terms and conditions 
of this permit.  You are not relieved of this requirement if you 
abandon the permitted activity, although you may make a good 
faith transfer to a third party in compliance with General 
Condition 4, below.  Should you wish to cease to maintain the 
authorized activity or should you desire to abandon it without a 
good faith transfer, you must obtain a modification of this permit 
from this office, which may require restoration of the area. 
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3.  If you discover any previously unknown historic or 
archeological sites, structures, shipwrecks or human remains 
while accomplishing the activity authorized by this permit, work 
shall cease in the area and this office notified immediately.  We 
will initiate the Federal, State and Tribal coordination required 
to determine if a recovery effort is warranted and if the site is 
eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places. 
 
4.  If you sell the property associated with this permit, you 
must obtain the signature of the new owner in the space provided 
and forward a copy of the permit to this office to validate the 
transfer of this authorization. 
 
5.  If a conditioned water quality certification has been issued 
for your project, you must comply with the conditions specified 
in the certification as special conditions to this permit.  For 
your convenience, a copy of the certification is attached if it 
contains such conditions (encl 2). 
 
6.  You must allow representatives from this office to inspect 
the authorized activity at any time deemed necessary to ensure 
that it is being, or has been, accomplished in accordance with 
the terms and conditions of your permit. 
 
Special Conditions: 
 
1.  The permittee shall use best management practices during 
construction to minimize erosion at the project site. 
 
2.  The permittee shall approve any offsite borrow area(s) and 
insure that in obtaining the borrow material, there are no 
unauthorized impacts to jurisdictional waters of the United 
States and/or cultural resource sites eligible or potentially 
eligible for inclusion in the National Register of Historic 
Places.  If permits or other clearances are required for the use 
of the borrow site, those approvals must be obtained by the 
landowner of the site or his agent prior to use of the site for 
borrow. 
 
3.  As compensatory mitigation for unavoidable loss of 1,972.41 
linear feet of other waters at the project site, the permittee 
shall restore 3,063 linear feet of other waters located in 
Section 30, Township 8 North, Range 2 East, Madison County, 
Mississippi (encl 3).  A copy of the recorded mitigation covenant 
shall be provided to this office prior to final permit issuance. 
 
4. The restoration shall include the reforestation of  3,063 
linear feet of other waters located in Section 30, Township 8 
North, Range 2 East, Madison County, Mississippi adhering to the 
following planting and monitoring requirements:  
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            a. The mitigation site restoration shall be in the 
form of planting not less than one year old (1.0), hard mast  
bottomland hardwood seedlings, no later than 31 March 2014. 
 
            b. A registered forester shall select the species to 
be planted from the U.S. Department of the Interior Biological 
Report 88(26.2) National List of Plant Species That Occur in 
Wetlands: Southeast (Region 2).  Indicator Categories should 
range from Facultative to Obligate depending on site hydrology. 
 
            c. Seedlings shall be planted on 12- by 12- foot 
spacing in the converted wetlands. Within 30 days of the 
completed planting date, a Planting Report shall state the 
date(s) of planting, species planted, and the number of each 
species planted. 
 
            d. Certification by a certified/registered forester 
of a survival rate of not less than 50 percent (150 seedlings per 
acre) of the target species after the first growing season (31 
March 2014 through 15 August 2014) is required.  This 
determination shall be made using standard forestry sampling 
techniques.  The permittee shall provide the certified Survival 
Report to this office no later than 1 October 2014. 
 
            e. If a 50 percent survival rate of the target 
species (150 seedlings per acre) is not achieved after the first 
growing season, an appropriate number of seedlings shall be 
replanted no later than 31 March 2015 to achieve the required 50 
percent survival rate.  
 
            f. After the second growing season (31 March 2015 
through 15 August 2015), a certified/registered forester shall 
certify that a survival rate of not less than 50 percent of the 
target species (150 seedlings per acre) has been maintained.  
This determination shall be made using standard forestry sampling 
techniques.  The permittee shall provide the certified Survival 
Report to this office no later than 1 October 2015. 
 
            g. Replanting and providing certified Survival 
Reports shall continue until such time that a 50 percent survival 
rate of the target species (150 seedlings per year) is achieved 
for four consecutive years or until the permit is modified to 
accomplish appropriate mitigation. 
 
            h. Following the establishment of a 50 percent 
survival rate of the target species (150 seedlings per acre) for 
four consecutive growing seasons, no actions to inhibit or 
prevent continued natural succession of the mitigation site shall 
be allowed.  An exception to this condition would be the required 
control of invasive exotic species.  Control recommendations by a 
certified/registered forester must be approved by the Vicksburg 
District Regulatory Branch prior to initiation of control 
measures. 
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            i. Planting and Survival Reports should be mailed to: 
 
                  U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
                  Vicksburg District 
                  Regulatory Branch Attn: Compliance Officer 
                  4155 Clay Street 
                  Vicksburg, MS 39183-3435 
 
5.  The mitigation site shall be restored to a wetland with the 
appropriate hydrology, soils, and vegetation as defined in the 
“Corps of Engineers Wetlands Delineation Manual” (Waterways, 
Experiment Station Technical Report Y-87-1, January 1987).  If 
deemed necessary by the Corps, the permittee shall provide to the 
Corps proof that all three wetland criteria are met.  If the area 
is not successfully restored to a wetland meeting these three 
criteria at the end of four years, the permittee must provide 
alternative mitigation deemed appropriate by the Corps. 
 
6.  A “mitigation covenant” shall be placed on the mitigation 
site (7.21 acres located in Section 30, Township 8 North, Range 2 
East, Madison County, Mississippi.)  This covenant shall be 
properly recorded on the land records of Madison County, 
Mississippi.  The permittee shall provide a certified copy of the 
land records to the Corps of Engineers documenting that the 
mitigation covenant has been properly recorded.   
 
This mitigation covenant shall remain in effect for the life of 
the project or for as long as the project induced impacts are 
present on the project site.  Following project life, or if the 
project is abandoned, the site shall be restored to 
preconstruction conditions.  If the site is properly restored, as 
verified by a compliance inspection by the Corps of Engineers, 
the mitigation covenant shall be released, and a document so 
indicating shall be furnished to the permittee and property owner 
for recording.  If the project site is not restored, the 
mitigation covenant shall remain in effect. 
 
THE FOLLOWING IS AN EXAMPLE OF THE PARAGRAPH AND RESTRICTIONS 
THAT SHALL BE RECORDED ON THE LAND RECORDS FOR THE COVENANT.  THE 
DOCUMENT (COVENANT) SHALL BE RETURNED TO THE CORPS AFTER 
PREPARATION, SIGNING (NOTARIZED SIGNATURE) BY THE PERMITTEE, 
MITIGATION SITE PROPERTY OWNER, AND RECORDING ON THE COUNTY LAND 
RECORDS. 
 
The following notarized paragraph and restrictions shall be 
recorded on the land records: 
 
The property located in 7.21 acres located in Section 30, 
Township 8 North, Range 2 East, Madison County, Mississippi, 
herein, and hereinafter as “the property”, is being used to 
mitigate for the loss of wetlands functions and values associated 
with the work done by the Madison County Board of Supervisors, 
Section 17, T10N-R5E, within the Big Black River drainage basin, 
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Madison County, Mississippi.  A mitigation covenant has been 
placed on the property (insert metes and bounds description) and 
is agreed upon by the permittee, the mitigation site property 
owner, and the Corps of Engineers.  This mitigation covenant 
includes the following restrictions: 
 
     a. Vegetation – After vegetation is established, as defined 
in the above-referenced permit, there shall be no removal, 
destruction, cutting, mowing, application of biocides, or 
disturbance or other change in vegetation on the mitigation site. 
Timber management recommendations by a registered forester shall 
be considered. 
 
     b. Uses – There shall be no agricultural (to include grazing 
by domestic livestock), commercial, or industrial activities 
allowed on the mitigation site.  This restriction does not apply 
to hunting and fishing activities in accordance with state law. 
 
     c. Buildings – There shall be no construction or placement 
of buildings or other structures on the mitigation site. 
 
     d. Roads – There shall be no construction of roads on the 
mitigation site. 
 
Upon mutual agreement among the permittee, Madison County Board 
of Supervisors, and the Corps of Engineers, this mitigation 
covenant may be modified due to unforeseen circumstances. 
 
This instrument may be executed in any number of counterparts, 
each of which shall be considered an original for all purposes. 
 
WITNESS THE EXECUTION hereof by the parties on this the _____ day 
of _______________, 2013. 
 

__________________________ 
PERMITTEE/MITIGATION PROPERTY OWNER 

      Mr. Gerald Steen 
Madison County Board of Supervisors 

 
 
Further Information: 
 
1.  Congressional Authorities:  You have been authorized to 
undertake the activity described above pursuant to: 
 
    (X)  Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1344). 
 
2.  Limits of this authorization. 
 
    a.  This permit does not obviate the need to obtain other 
Federal, State, or local authorizations required by law. 
 
    b.  This permit does not grant any property rights or 
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exclusive privileges. 
 
    c.  This permit does not authorize any injury to the property 
or rights of others. 
 
    d.  This permit does not authorize interference with any 
existing or proposed Federal project. 
 
3.  Limits of Federal Liability.  In issuing this permit, the 
Federal Government does not assume any liability for the 
following: 
 
    a.  Damages to the permitted project, or uses thereof, as a 
result of other permitted or unpermitted activities or from 
natural causes. 
 
    b.  Damages to the permitted project, or uses thereof, as a 
result of current or future activities undertaken by, or on 
behalf of, the United States in the public interest. 
 
    c.  Damages to persons, property, or to other permitted or 
unpermitted activities or structures caused by the activity 
authorized by this permit. 
 
    d.  Design or construction deficiencies associated with the 
permitted work. 
 
    e.  Damage claims associated with any future modification, 
suspension, or revocation of this permit. 
 
4.  Reliance on Applicant's Data:  The determination of this 
office that issuance of this permit is not contrary to the public 
interest was made in reliance on the information you provided. 
 
5.  Reevaluation of Permit Decision.  This office may reevaluate 
its decision on this permit at any time the circumstances 
warrant.  Circumstances that could require a reevaluation 
include, but are not limited to, the following: 
 
    a.  You fail to comply with the terms and conditions of this 
permit. 
 
    b.  The information provided by you in support of your permit 
application proves to have been false, incomplete, or inaccurate 
(See 4, above). 
 
    c.  Significant new information surfaces which this office 
did not consider in reaching the original public interest 
decision. 
 
Such a reevaluation may result in a determination that it is 
appropriate to use the suspension, modification, and revocation 
procedures contained in 33 CFR 325.7 or enforcement procedures 
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such as those contained in 33 CFR 326.4 and 326.5.  The 
referenced enforcement procedures provide for the issuance of an 
administrative order requiring you to comply with the terms and 
conditions of your permit and for the initiation of legal action 
where appropriate.  You will be required to pay for any 
corrective measures ordered by this office, and if you fail to 
comply with such directive, this office may in certain situations 
(such as those specified in 33 CFR 209.170) accomplish the 
corrective measures by contract or otherwise and bill you for the 
cost. 
 
6.  Extensions.  General condition 1 establishes a time limit for 
the completion of the activity authorized by this permit.  Unless 
there are circumstances requiring either a prompt completion of 
the authorized activity or a reevaluation of the public interest 
decision, the Corps will normally give favorable consideration to 
a request for an extension of this time limit. 
 
 
Your signature below, as permittee, indicates that you accept and 
agree to comply with the terms and conditions of this permit. 
 
 
 
______________________________    _________________________ 
(PERMITTEE)                                (DATE)           
Mr. Gerald Steen 
 
This permit becomes effective when the Federal official, 
designated to act for the Secretary of the Army, has signed 
below. 
 
 
 
______________________________    _________________________ 
(DISTRICT COMMANDER)                       (DATE)           
John W. Cross 
Colonel, Corps of Engineers 
District Commander 
 
When the structures or work authorized by this permit are still 
in existence at the time the property is transferred, the terms 
and conditions of this permit will continue to be binding on the 
new owner(s) of the property.  To validate the transfer of this 
permit and the associated liabilities associated with compliance 
with its terms and conditions, have the transferee sign and date 
below. 
 
______________________________    _________________________ 
(TRANSFEREE)                               (DATE)           
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